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IOS.74/03
BEST VALUE REVIEW – WASTE MANAGEMENT AND PUBLIC CONVENIENCES

The Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted report EPS.65/03 reviewing progress against the current Action Plan relating to the Best Value Review of Waste Management and Public Conveniences.

Mr Speirs outlined progress achieved, namely:

Development of Pilot Recycling Schemes

The pilot schemes, operated in partnership with Eden District Council, had continued satisfactorily and were providing valuable information.  Of greatest importance, however, was the outcome of a bid to Defra for capital funding to extend kerbside recycling to the majority of households in both Authorities.  

Defra had supported the submitted bid, subject to conditions, and reports on implementation were currently under consideration by Members of both Councils.  A meeting would be held on Monday of next week to ensure that the letter to be sent in response to Defra’s offer met their conditions.

Should Defra confirm the funding offer, then the timetable to ensure that all capital expenditure was complete prior to 31 March 2004 would be extremely tight.  In order to satisfy Defra conditions all grant funded works must be complete and recycling collections commenced by the end of the financial year.  The introduction of the proposed kerbside recycling schemes would enable both Councils to move substantially closer to their statutory recycling targets.

Revision of Street Cleaning Frequencies

The flexibility in working relationships for the delivery of the street cleaning service continued to enable adjustments of frequencies to meet changing demands, which was particularly useful in addressing some of the issues identified through changes to the Best Value Performance Indicator for street cleaning.  A new Indicator (BV 199) required a much more detailed survey and analysis of the effectiveness of cleaning and that the Council monitor conditions over three 4 month periods each year.  The results from the first 4 months indicated that the Council’s service was still of a high standard, however, a further monitoring period was essential in order to more accurately determine performance and identify areas where frequency changes may be beneficial.

Automatic Public Convenience

Although several meetings had taken place with the bus companies concerned and the site owners it had, to date, proved impossible to secure agreement.  That was primarily due to concerns regarding site ownership, liability, duration of contract and operational costs.   The suitability of the bus station site for a 24 hour automatic toilet and the suitability of such a facility in that location were also still open to question.

More appropriate, however, could be changes at Court Square which housed the most frequently used, but least liked, of all the Council’s public toilets.  Discussions with the County Council were ongoing as regards potential highway improvements to Court Square, and further discussions were scheduled regarding the viability of possible options for that sensitive location.

Adaptation of Upperby Park Toilets
Plans had been finalised for facilities for the disabled and initial estimates confirmed that works could be undertaken within the existing budget.  Improvements were anticipated to commence and be completed within the current financial year.

Detailed discussion then arose, which included the Head of Environmental Protection Services, the Head of Commercial and Technical Services and the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport responding to Members’ questions on the following matters:

(a) Building works had already started on the composting area to be provided at Hespin Wood landfill site (at the partners’ own risk) to take advantage of the recent dry weather and could be complete in early 2004, which site would also be used by Eden District Council.   The Willow Holme site would continue, but on a much reduced scale.  In addition, on-farm composting was also being investigated which would reduce the haulage rates.

(b) The Council’s statutory recycling target was extremely high (30% by 2005/06).  However, should the scheme be extended, it was hoped that a target of around 27/28% could be achieved.

(c) Clarification of the Executive’s commitment towards the revenue implications of accepting the grant funding was sought, to which Mr Speirs advised that it was anticipated that a commitment to consider the same as part of the Budgets for forthcoming financial years would satisfy the commitment condition imposed by Defra.

Councillor Bloxham added that the Government was undoubtedly directing Authorities towards increased levels of recycling and those people currently participating in the scheme felt it to be one of the better Council initiatives.  In the event that the submitted bid was supported by Defra he would be extremely disappointed if the Executive failed to agree to meet any ongoing budgetary and revenue consequences arising from the proposals.   He believed that here was an opportunity which should be grasped by the Authority and any assistance which this Committee could give would be most welcome.

(d) There was concern that the Council may be financially at risk if its partner was not similarly committed to the development of the recycling schemes.

Mr Speirs advised that the City Council had been the lead Authority, but our partners were now totally enthusiastic, and the legal advisers to both were looking to ensure that the element of risk was equally apportioned.

(e) It was anticipated that adequate resources were available in house to ensure that all necessary work was complete before the end of the financial year, based on the proviso that certain other issues would remain in abeyance until that time.

The time taken to obtain information from Defra was, however, cause for concern, e.g. there was a 3/4 month delivery period for refuse vehicles from the date of order.  Therefore an indication of the Council’s whole-hearted support for an initiative which was of value to the community may be of help, and that could be included within the response to Defra.

Members suggested that the local MPs should be briefed on the matter at an early stage.

(f) Alternatives to wheelie bins should be investigated, particularly for use in the rural area.  It was recognised, however, that plastic bags could result in deterioration of the quality of the finished compost which would not be acceptable.

(g) The Government was trying to address the issue of waste minimisation with manufacturers at a national level.  The City Council was working with the County Council and the waste minimisation message would primarily come from the latter Authority.   That could be helped by the introduction of separate collection services which would make people more aware of the types of waste they produced.  Local Authorities should also have in place effective “green” purchasing policies. 

(h) A Member indicated that the people of Denton Holme had a great deal of praise for the dedicated road cleanser who operated in that area, and who was a credit to the Council.

The Council had identified ownership as an important issue and was striving to engender a “patch approach”. It was hoped to extend that philosophy over the coming months.   In addition, Carlisle Housing Association had established a task force to tidy up the worst areas and the Council was working with the Association to extend that further.


(i)
In response to concerns raised, an assurance was given that the frequency of street cleaning in areas e.g. around shops, fast food outlets, etc would be delivered quickly upon demand.

As regards back lanes/unadopted roads, the Council had identified a budget to enable monthly visits to be undertaken to address the worst of those.  Rural roads were cleaned when necessary. 

If Members had specific problems the number to call was 625016.

(j)
A national campaign was ongoing to address the issue of litter and the Council was a partner in a scheme to get the message across.  A list of the worst lay-bys had been compiled and forwarded to the County Council.  There was also a need to ensure the availability of sufficient litter bins for use by the public and, if these were provided, the City Council would empty them. 


In response to a Member’s question, Mr Speirs confirmed that all of the recommendations made by the Audit Commission following the inspection of the Review had been integrated into the Action Plan and acted upon.

A Member congratulated Officers on the enormous amount of work undertaken as regards the bid.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be received and progress against the Action Plan for 2003/04 noted.

(2) That the Executive be advised that this Committee whole heartedly supports the development of the pilot recycling schemes and the proposed response to Defra, which should be copied to the local MPs.

(3) That this Committee endorses the submission of a bid to fund the provision  of additional litter bins within the Carlisle District.







